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AGENDA 
REGULAR MEETING 

April 21, 2015 
4:30 pm 

 
At appropriate places in this agenda, the names of people have been removed or edited out so 
as to comply with the Newfoundland and Labrador Access to Information and Protection 
of Privacy Act. 
 
1. Call to Order 

 
2. Approval of the Agenda  
 
3. Adoption of the Minutes (April 13, 2015) 
 
4.  Business Arising from the Minutes   
 

a. Included in the Agenda  
 

b. Other Matters  
  
5.         Notices Published 
 
6. Public Hearings      
 
7. Committee Reports  
 

a. Finance and Administration Standing Committee Report – April 14, 2015 
 

b. Special Events Advisory Committee Report  
 

c. Development Committee Report – April 14, 2015 
 
d. Heritage Advisory Committee Report – April 10, 2015 
 
e. Nomenclature Committee Request – Helen Porter Footbridge 
 

 
8. Resolutions    
  
9. Development Permits List  (April 9 - April 15, 2015) 
 
10. Building Permits List (April 9 – April 15, 2015) 
 
11. Requisitions, Payrolls and Accounts (Week ending April 15, 2015) 
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12. Tenders 
 

a. Tender 2015040 - Lease and Maintenance of Mini Excavator 
 

b. Tender 2015041 - Lease and Maintenance of Backhoe Loader  
 
c.  Tender TP114024724 - Traffic Paint    
 

13. Notices of Motion, Written Questions and Petitions     
 
14. Other Business  
 

a. Memorandum dated April 10, 2015 from City Solicitor re:  267 Blackmarsh Road, 
62374 Newfoundland and Labrador Limited 
 

b. Memorandum dated April 15, 2015 from Deputy City Manager – Community 
Services re:  2017 Federation of Canadian Municipalities – 
Board of Directors Meetings 
 

 
 
15. Adjournment   

4



April 13, 2015 
 
The Regular Meeting of the St. John’s Municipal Council was held in the Council Chamber, 

City Hall at 4:30 p.m. today. 

 
Deputy Mayor Ron Ellsworth presided. 

There were present also Councillors Hann, Hickman, Lane, Puddister, Breen, Galgay, Davis, 

Tilley, and Collins. 

Regrets:  Mayor O’Keefe 

The Acting City Manager; Deputy City Manager of Public Works; Deputy City Manager of 

Planning, Development & Engineering; Deputy City Manager of Community Services; City 

Solicitor; Chief Municipal Planner; City Clerk, and Supervisor of Legislative Services were 

also in attendance.  

Call to Order and Adoption of the Agenda 
 

SJMC2015-04-13/155R 
It was decided on motion of Councillor Collins; seconded by Councillor Davis:  
That the agenda be adopted as presented. 
  

Adoption of Minutes 
 

SJMC2015-04-13/156R  
It was decided on motion of Councillor Tilley; seconded by Councillor Galgay:  
That the minutes of April 6,  2015 be adopted as presented. 
 

Notices Published 

Council considered the following Notices Published: 

• A Discretionary Use Application has been submitted to the City of St. John’s by Rogers 
Communications Inc. seeking approval of a site design in relation to a 
telecommunications rooftop site at 80 The Boulevard. 

 
• A Discretionary Use Application has been submitted by RJC Services requesting 

permission to construct three townhouses located at 49-53 Harvey Road.  The subject 
property is located in the CCM Zone where a dwelling unit on the 2nd or higher floors is a 
permitted use, and a dwelling unit on the 1st floor of a building is a Discretionary Use.  
Parking will be provided via in-house garage and accessed from Long’s Hill. 
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SJMC2015-04-13/157R  
It was decided on motion of Councillor Hann; seconded by Councillor Galgay:  
That the above noted applications be approved subject to all applicable City 
requirements.   

 
Police & Traffic Committee Report of March 26, 2015 
 
Council considered the above noted report: 
 
In Attendance: Councillor Art Puddister, Chairperson 
 Councillor Bruce Tilley 
 Councillor Bernard Davis (12:50 pm) 
 Councillor Sandy Hickman 
 Councillor Danny Breen 
 Councillor Jonathan Galgay 
 Paul Mackey, Deputy City Manager – Public Works 
 Don Brennan, Director of Roads and Traffic 
 Brendan O’Connell, Director of Engineering 
 Garret Donaher, Transportation Engineer 
 Dawn Corner, Manager of Traffic  
 Stephen Fagan, Supervisor Traffic & Parking 
 Blair Bradbury, Development Engineer - Traffic 
 Bill MacDonald, Supervisor Traffic Signals 
 Janine Halliday, Manager of Citizen’s Service Centre & Parking Services 
 Linda Bishop, Senior Legal Counsel 
 Superintendent Joe Boland, RNC  
 Chris Whelan, Metrobus 
 Percy Rideout, Citizen Representative 
 Maureen Harvey, Senior Legislative Assistant 
 
 

1. Blackhead Road @ Linegar – Concern about safety of intersection 
 
While the Committee, at its last meeting, recommended status quo on this matter, a 
subsequent Council Directive requested that consideration be given to a traffic calming 
measure (i.e. speed cushion) for motorists travelling north on Blackhead Road leading up to 
the intersection, even though it does not meet the warrants as required by the TAC 
Guidelines. 
 
Discussion took place with staff suggesting it is time for a review of the policy for traffic 
calming.  Staff believes this intersection should be considered.  It was also suggested that a 
reconfiguration of the intersection be explored. 
 

Recommendation 
The Committee recommends as follows: 
a. Staff to consider the placement of Blackhead Road @ Linegar Avenue 

intersection on the traffic calming list; 
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b. Staff undertake a review of the traffic calming criteria for consideration of 
the Committee;  

c. The Engineering Department be requested to prepare a cost estimate for a 
redesign of the intersection for improved function. 

 
2. Request for Residential Permit Parking 111-117 Carter’s Hill 

 
The Manager of Traffic  made reference to an email from the resident of 111 Carter’s Hill for 
permit parking for which staff have conducted a survey on neighboring residents, all of 
whom are in agreement of this arrangement. 
 

Recommendation 
The Committee recommends that residential permit parking be installed on the 
west side of Carter’s Hill at Civic #111-117. 

 
 

3. Letter from Cathy Bennett, MHA re: Speeding on Airport Heights 
 

The Manager of Traffic noted that speeding is a matter of enforcement provided by the RNC.  
Airport Heights has already been assessed and prioritized for traffic calming and a deferral of 
further action is recommended based on the implementation of the already approved reduced 
school zone speed limit this fall.  Therefore, staff recommends referral of speeding to the 
RNC for enforcement. 
 
 Recommendation 

The Committee recommends referral of speeding on Airport Heights to the RNC 
pending implementation of the reduced school zone speed limit in the fall of 2015 
and that the MHA be advised of Council’s decision and the process/criteria for 
traffic calming. 

 
Discussion took place on feedback signs and the RNC and staff reporting that data collected 
from these signs can be used in determining the effectiveness of the sign.  The signs default 
to “stealth” mode when power is low but will still collect and store data. 
 
 Recommendation 

That staff provide the Committee with  summary statistics from the traffic 
feedback signs. 

 
Superintendent Boland informed the Committee that the RNC’s Operation Ringtone has 
concluded and it has resulted in approximately 1,000 tickets being issued in the metro region.  
Another operation is scheduled to commence within the next two weeks which is intended to 
address speeding and aggressive driving.  The Committee commended the RNC on these 
initiatives. 
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4. Pedestrian Safety Suggestions re: Thorburn Road @ Mount Scio 
 

The Committee considered an email from the resident of 88 Seaborn Street which suggests a 
review of the synchronization of the pedestrian and traffic lights and also brighter paint on 
the pedestrian walkway. 
 
The Director of Roads and Traffic advised that a leading pedestrian phase at the signal on 
Thorburn @ Mount Scio has been installed.   The Committee was also informed that staff 
will be using thermoplastic pavement markings at some crosswalks this year to assess its 
durability.  The use of “zebra” marking will also be explored for intersections such as this 
one with a history of motorist non-compliance with pedestrian crosswalk use. 
 

Recommendation 
The Committee recommends that the Manager of Traffic  provide the 
Committee with a list of proposed locations where thermoplastic markings will 
be used on City crosswalks. 

 
5. Rotary Drive/Welland Street – speeding 

 
The Committee considered correspondence from a resident of Rotary Drive advising of her 
concerns about speeding.  Additional correspondence from a resident of Welland Street puts 
forth the concern of increased traffic that is now using Welland because of the “No Left 
Turn” restrictions on Blackmarsh Road at Empire Avenue and at Jensen Camp Road.  Both 
restrictions were installed to address the issue of short-cutting traffic through the 
neighborhood including Rotary Drive. 
 
While the Traffic Division has not conducted a traffic count on Welland Street, it is likely 
that volumes have increased as motorists have likely found their way onto the street to 
bypass the turn restrictions.  It was originally anticipated that the restrictions would be lifted 
when/if traffic volumes in the area diverted onto the new Bypass or when traffic calming was 
installed on Rotary Drive.  A recent update of the traffic calming score for Rotary Drive has 
moved it up the list to number three in the rankings, and with the current funding availability 
we could proceed with the development of a traffic calming plan for the street.  Diver 
feedback signs were installed on Rotary Drive in early February, and this should have an 
impact on driver speeds. 
 
Recommendation 
The Committee recommends the following: 

a. Considering ongoing concerns about speeding and the high ranking on the 
traffic calming priority list, the Traffic Division proceed with the development of 
a traffic calming plan for Rotary Drive for this coming year; and if approved, 

b. Considering ongoing concerns about higher traffic volumes and speeding on 
Welland Street, and ongoing complaints from area residents about the 
inconvenience of the “No Left Turn” restrictions on Blackmarsh Road and with 
the recent installation of driver feedback signs on Rotary Drive, approval be 
given for the removal of the restriction on Blackmarsh Road. 

8



6. Request for Residential Parking 61-73 Signal Hill Road 
 

The Committee reviewed a request from a resident on Signal Hill Road requesting the 
installation of permit parking at 61-73 Signal Hill Road.  The request was supported by a 
petition signed by area residents. 
 

Recommendation 
The Committee recommends that residential permit parking be installed on the 
east side of Signal Hill Road at Civic numbers 61-73. 

 
7. Request for Feedback Sign – Birmingham Street 

 
Councillor Tilley requested a feedback sign on Birmingham Street in the area of the park, 
particularly during the months of June to October when the park is frequented by children 
playing ball.   
 

Recommendation 
As Birmingham Street does not meet the warrant for traffic calming, the 
Committee recommends referral to the RNC for use of its sign and concurs with 
the RNC suggestion that the RNC undertake a safety awareness campaign 
(including distribution of pamphlets) with the St. John’s Minor Baseball. 

 
8. Traffic Congestion – Tim Hortons/Kidcorp Learning Centre – Torbay Road 

 
Councillor Breen informed the Committee of complaints being received from the owners of 
Kidcorp Learning Centre on Torbay Road.  This business has shared parking at the Tim 
Horton’s lot and parents of the learning centre claim they are often unable to safely drop 
off/pick up their children and in so doing are experiencing extreme delays.  It was also 
reported that the volume of traffic at this Tim Horton’s location is causing major congestion 
on Torbay Road.  It was noted by staff that this arrangement is likely part of a development 
agreement for which it may be difficult to impose restrictions on either party. 
 
Reference was also made to the traffic congestion at the Tim Horton’s site on Portugal Cove 
Road in spite of a double lane that was installed to collect customers.   
 
Some Councillors fear that the proposed Tim Horton’s on Blackmarsh Road will result in the 
same traffic congestion. 
 

Recommendation 
The Committee recommends that staff initiate a discussion with the owners of Tim 
Horton’s  in an effort to address traffic congestion in the above-noted locations. 
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9. Inventory of Speed Cushions 
 
Councillor Galgay questioned the inventory of speed cushions and asked if they can be 
rotated throughout the City in areas of concern.  The Manager of Traffic  reported there is no 
rotating program for speed cushions and it is very labour intensive. Given the intent of these 
cushions to slow traffic, they have to be strategically placed in groups.   
 

Recommendation 
The Committee concurred with staff’s recommendation to install speed cushions as 
a traffic calming measure on roads where staff deems appropriate with Rotary 
Drive and Mundy Pond Road as potential locations. 

 
 
 
Councillor Art Puddister 
Chairperson 
Police & Traffic Committee 

 
 

SJMC2015-04-13/158R  
It was moved by Councillor Puddister; seconded by Councillor Breen:  That the 
Police & Traffic Committee report of March 26, 2015 be approved as presented.   
 

Various members of Council spoke in support of the report. Councillor Galgay referenced 
item # 9 of the report and requested that the issue of speed cushions be referred to the Audit 
& Accountability Standing Committee for review, particularly in relation to the number of 
speed cushions in the City's inventory and the percentage of them that are regularly in use.    
His concern was to ensure that speed cushions are used to their maximum capacity and not 
laying idle in storage.  Councillor Collins also questioned if speed bumps could be installed 
for downhill traffic rather than across the entire road, particularly for areas with steep 
inclines which encourage some drivers to speed downhill.  
 
 The motion being put was carried unanimously. 
 
 
Development Committee Report – April 7, 2015 
 
Council considered the above noted report: 
 
1. Department of Planning, Development & Engineering  

File No. INT1500012 
Proposed Relocation of Foundation 

 100 Paradise Road 
 Town of Paradise 
 Broad Cove River Watershed (W) Zone  
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It is recommended by the Development Committee that Council approve the relocation of the 
foundation and sub-sequential dwelling pursuant to the Watershed Agreement between The 
City of St. John’s and the Town of Paradise as the proposed concurs with Section 2 of the 
agreement which states that a replacement shall not cause any detrimental effect on water 
quality of the watershed and shall remain subject to the provision of the Section 104 of the 
City of St. John’s Act. As per Section 104 (c), a building to replace an existing building 
destroyed by fire or an existing building dilapidated 50% or more may be permitted by 
Council.  
 
2.      Department of Planning, Development & Engineering  

File No. DEV1500060 
Proposed Parking Relief for Dental Clinic 
Civic No. 484-490 Main Road – Ward 5 

 Commercial Neighbourhood  (CN) Zone  
 
It is the recommendation of the Development Committee that the existing thirty-eight (38) 
parking spaces will be sufficient for the proposed clinic as well as the existing businesses, 
and that parking relief be granted. 
 
 
Dave Blackmore 
Deputy City Manager – Planning, Development and Engineering 
Chairperson 
 
 

SJMC2015-04-13/159R  
It was decided on motion of moved by Councillor Hann; seconded by Councillor 
Lane:  That the Development Committee Report of April 7, 2015 be approved as 
presented.   

 
 
Development Permits List 
 
Council considered as information the Development Permits List for the period April 2 – 8, 

2015.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

11





Weekly Payment Vouchers 
For The 

Week Ending March 25, 2015 
 
 
 
Payroll 
 
 
Public Works $  655,386.07 
 
Bi-Weekly Administration $  799,311.20 
 
Bi-Weekly Management  $  806,991.95 
 
Bi-Weekly Fire Department $  660,834.58 
 
 
 
Accounts Payable                                                             $4,993,635.20 
 
 
 
                                          Total:             $ 7,916,159.00 
 

SJMC2015-04-13/161R  
It was decided on motion of Councillor Hickman; seconded by Councillor 
Puddister:  That the Payrolls and Accounts for the week ending April 8,  2015 be 
approved.  

 

Tenders 

Council considered the following tenders: 
 

a. Tender 2015021 Craig Snow Plow Parts 
b. Tender 2015024 Trackless Parts 
c. Tender 2015025 Bombardier, Camoplast and Prinoth Parts 
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Councillor Puddister 
 

• Councillor Puddister requested that a review of the ward boundaries would be in 

order given that the last review took place ten years ago.  The matter was referred to 

the Acting City Manager and City Clerk for response. 

 
Acting Mayor Ellsworth 
 

• Deputy Mayor Ellsworth referenced concerns brought forth to him from the Coalition 

of Persons with Disabilities related to the requirements for blue zone spaces in major 

commercial developments and whether or not there is any mechanism in place to 

ensure these are kept snow cleared for accessibility purposes.  Some locations appear 

to be using these spaces for snow storage purposes.  The Deputy City Manager of 

Planning, Development & Engineering advised that this is an area under provincial 

government legislation.  Deputy Mayor Ellsworth requested that this be investigated.   

 
Adjournment 

There being no further business the meeting adjourned at 5:44 p.m. 

 
 
 
 

____________________________ 
                                                            MAYOR    
 
 
 
 
         _____________________________  
                                         CITY CLERK 
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FINANCE AND ADMINISTRATION STANDING 
COMMITTEE REPORT 

 
April 14, 2015 

 
 
IN ATTENDANCE:  

 
Councillor Danny Breen, Chairperson 
Councillor Wally Collins 
Councillor Bruce Tilley 
Councillor Jonathan Galgay 
Councillor Dave Lane 
Councillor Bernard Davis (12:30 pm) 
Mr. Kevin Breen, Acting City Manager 
Mr. Dave Blackmore, Deputy City Manager- Planning, Development & Engineering 
Ms. Jill Brewer, Deputy City Manager, Community Services 
Mr. Keith Barrett, Director of Corporate Information Services 
Mr. Sean Janes, Senior Internal Auditor 
Derek Coffey, Manager of Budget and Treasury 
Bev Skinner, Manager of Special Events 
Susan Ralph, Accessible Transit Co-ordinator 
Judy Powell, General Manager- Metrobus 
Jason Hussey, Metrobus 
Ms. Maureen Harvey, Senior Legislative Assistant 

 
 

1. Request from Metrobus re: Wheelchair Accessible Service 

 
The Committee welcomed Judy Powell and Jason Hussey to the meeting and considered a request from 
the General Manager of Metrobus dated April 6, 2015 requesting consideration for funding to ensure 
that bus stops, shelters and sidewalks are accessible in phasing in a wheelchair accessible service. 
 
Immediate funding required is estimated at $218,000 which will facilitate the introduction of wheelchair 
accessible service beginning on June 29, 2015 and the achievement of 90-95% of the bus stops on routes 
1,2, and 3 meeting the requirements of an ALF Standard Bus Stop by 2018.  It was noted that these 
routes comprise more than one third of all bus routes serviced by Metrobus. 
 

Recommendation 
Moved by Deputy Mayor Ellsworth; seconded by Councillor Collins : That Metrobus be 
instructed to commence work on the immediate requirements to advance accessible transit 
routes for readiness commencing in June 2015,  with the understanding that the City will 
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absorb any potential shortfall of this project in 2015.  Further, that staff of Metrobus meet 
with senior City staff in an effort to identify work that can be carried out internally 
resulting in cost savings.  On the basis of these discussions, the Committee will then be 
provided with an update of the funding required between 2016 and 2018 to complete the 
project. 

 
 

2. Memorandum from Deputy City Manager of Community Services re:  Parking Fees for 
Bagged Meters in the Downtown Area 

 
The Committee reviewed a memorandum dated April 8, 2015. 
 
It notes the current rate charged for bagging City of St. John's meters is $15.00 per day, including HST.  
The rate established is based on 100% occupancy of the meters, which has been the benchmark for 
determining the rate for many years.  There is no consideration in the rate for lost revenue due to parking 
tickets.  The meters are dedicated spaces for those who rent them, and in many cases the spaces are 
needed for event and/or construction purposes. 
 
The following information is provided to Council in consideration of adjusting the existing rental rates: 
 

• The rate has been in place for many years. 
• The rate is the same that the public would be charged should they park on a meter, thus 

providing consistency and fairness. 
• There is a benefit to the user to have a dedicated space – no concern for ticketing, and the ability 

to come and go as you please without worry of having the space available when you return. 
• It is generally not good business practice to utilize existing revenue to determine rates.  By using 

this average approach, if people discontinue to park downtown we will charge less for bagged 
meters further driving down revenues.  In addition, there is an inconsistency in revenue based on 
where the meters are located, and this approach would support different rates for different 
locations based on demand. 

• There is an existing high demand for parking in the downtown area.  
• The City increased meter rates to account for the investment in the two new parking garages in 

the downtown. 
• A reduction in rates will have a negative impact on revenues. 
• The City's policy should be to establish targeted revenues based on the needs of the City as 

determined during the budget process.   
 

While the Committee acknowledged the issue of inconsistency (i.e. 10.32 vs 15.00 rates), it also 
accepted that there are a number of areas in the City where rates are varied depending on circumstance.   
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Recommendation 
Moved by Councillor Lane; seconded by Deputy Mayor Ellsworth: That the daily bagged meter 
rate of $15 be retained in the Downtown Area on the basis of 100% occupancy. 
 
                 Councillors Galgay and Tilley voted against the recommendation. 
  
 

3. Housing Business Plan – Implementation and Next Steps 
 

Deputy Mayor Ellsworth presented a report that outlined an implementation strategy to address the 
Affordable Housing business Plan for the years 2014-2017.  The plan addressed the following issues and 
is available from the Office of the City Clerk: 

a. Increase in engagement 
b. Action information 
c. Policy revitalization 
d. Resource access 
e. Capacity building 
f. Innovation leadership   
 

The Committee acknowledged the creation of affordable housing as a key component of its corporate 
mission and agreed that funds need to be directed to this initiative to keep the project advancing. 
 
In terms funding required at this time, it was noted that $44,500 is required to undertake the following: 
 
Faith and Housing Coalition       $2,500 
Seniors Housing Research Study dissemination workshop   $3,500 
NLHHN and participant luncheon      $3,500 
Consultants fees        $20,000 
Start-up costs for three housing first rental units    $15,000 
 

Recommendation 
The Committee recommends approval of the amount of $44,500 to advance the City’s 
Affordable Housing Business Plan. 

  
 
NEW BUSINESS 

 
4. Draft Cash Basis Financial Statements for Year Ended December 31, 2014 
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The Committee was provided with draft financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2014.  
While these statements are essentially complete, and incorporate the revenue adjustments arising from 
the recent court decision on Special Purposed Properties, there will still be some adjustments required 
before they can be considered final. 

The end result is a surplus in operations of approximately $6.4 million.   
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5. Request from Acting City Manager re: Project Velocity Budget 

The Committee considered a memorandum dated April 10, 2015 from the Acting City Manager which 
suggests funding needs to be identified to balance the capital budget for the ERP project. 

 
Discussion took place with agreement that the Committee be provided with the terms of the project as 
initially approved with a comparison to the current status.  It was also agreed that the Committee be 
provided with regular updates on the ERP Project as it continues to move forward. 
 

Recommendation 
Moved by Councillor Davis; seconded by Councillor Tilley: That approval be given for a 
budget reallocation to address the overall shortfall in ERP funding by: 
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• Using previous unspent funding for previous years from the Information Services 
budget. 

• Transferring $400,000 in capital funding allocated to the St. John’s Transportation 
Commission as part of the City’s 2013-2015 capital budget(capital out of revenue)  

• And further; that the Audit Committee be regularly updated on the progress of the 
ERP Project 
 

 
6. Request from NL Association of Architects to Host Public Reception 

The Committee considered a request from the above-noted organization to host a public reception to 
showcase the outstanding contribution to the field of Architecture and the built environment in the City 
and surrounding communities.  The Deputy City Manager of Planning, Development and Engineering 
supported the request on the basis of the amicable working relationship between the City and the 
Association. 
 

Recommendation 
Moved by Councillor Galgay; seconded by Deputy Mayor Ellsworth that approval be given to 
host a public reception as requested by the NL Association of Architects recognizing the 
outstanding contribution to the field of architecture.  

 
 

7. Trail of the Caribou – CBC Proposal 

Consideration was given to a memorandum dated April 14, 2015 from the Deputy City Manager of 
Community Services to sponsor the CBC’s documentary marking the 100th anniversary of Beaumont 
Hamel.  It was noted that this project would have been eligible under the grants program, however it was 
received after the deadline.  
 

Recommendation  
Moved by Deputy Mayor Ellsworth; seconded by Councillor Galgay: That approval be 
given to partner with the CBC exclusively in their documentary marking the 100th 
anniversary of Beaumont Hamel at a cost of $50,000 from funds available in the City’s 
Grants Program. 

 
8. Request from Terra Nova Art Foundation for Sponsorship or Purchase of Artwork in 

support of “The Venice Biennale”. 
 
The Committee reviewed a request from the Terra Nova Art Foundation along with an accompanying 
memorandum from the Manager of Tourism, & Culture Division.  The request is to sponsor or purchase 
artwork for the Venice Biennale. 
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Recommendation:  
Moved by Deputy Mayor Ellsworth; seconded by Councillor Collins; That due to the 
prestige of the internationally renowned “Venice Biennale” and the rare opportunity that is 
being created to profile contemporary art from our local arts community, and subject to 
funds being identified in the Community Services Departmental Budget, approval be given 
to lend support to TNAF through their “Buy Art to Support” Art initiative and that the 
City purchase up to six pieces of limited edition prints each being sold for $1,000.    

 
 
Councillor Danny Breen 
Chairperson 
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REPORT/RECOMMENDATIONS TO COUNCIL 
Development Committee Report 

April 14, 2015 
 
 

 
1. Department of Planning, Development File No. CRW1500002 

Department of Environment and Conservation File No.1016050 
Crown Land Grant Referral for 0.19 Hectares of Land 
Blackhead Road (adjacent to Civic No.1314) - Ward 5 
Rural Residential (RR) Zone 

It is recommended by the Development Committee that Council approve the subject Crown Land 
Grant referral.  Should the applicant be successful in obtaining the Crown Land Grant, a formal 
development application must be submitted to the City for review and approval prior to the 
commencement of any development on the site. 

 
2. Department of Planning, Development & Engineering File No. DEV1500052 
 Proposed Construction of 4-Storey Commercial Building 
 372 Duckworth Street - Ward 2 
 Commercial Central Mixed Use (CCM) Zone 
It is recommended by the Development Committee that Council approve an increase in Floor 
Area Ratio (FAR) from 3.0 to 4.0 for the commercial development at Civic No. 372 Duckworth 
Street. 

 
 
Dave Blackmore 
Deputy City Manager – Planning, Development and Engineering 
Chairperson 
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Date: April 14, 2015 

To: His Worship the Mayor and Members of Council 
  
From: David Blackmore, Deputy City Manager PDE 

Chair - Development Committee 
  
Re:   Department of Planning, Development File No. CRW1500002 

Department of Environment and Conservation File No.1016050 
Crown Land Grant Referral for 0.19 Hectares of Land 
Blackhead Road (adjacent to Civic No.1314)  - Ward 5 
Rural Residential (RR) Zone  

 
The Provincial Department of Environment and Conservation has referred an application to the City 
requesting consideration for a Crown Land Grant regarding the above-referenced property. This 
vacant parcel of Crown Land is unclaimed by others and does not meet the zone requirements for 
residential development. The applicant intends to consolidate the subject land with the adjacent free 
hold property of No. 1314 Blackhead Road.  
 
The Crown Land Grant referral does not conflict with the policies of the City of St. John’s Act 
within management and control of Crown Land of this area of the City.   
 
Recommendation: 
 
Council approve the subject Crown Land Grant referral.  Should the applicant be successful in 
obtaining the Crown Land Grant, a formal development application must be submitted to the City for 
review and approval prior to the commencement of any development on the site. 
 
 
(Original Signed) 
_______________________________ 
David Blackmore 
Chair - Development Committee 
 
AAM/kc 
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Date:  April 14, 2015 
 
To:  His Worship the Mayor and Members of Council 
 
From:  David Blackmore, Deputy City Manager, Planning, Development & Engineering; 
  Chair - Development Committee 
  
Re:    Department of Planning, Development & Engineering File No. DEV1500052 
  Proposed Construction of 4-Storey Commercial Building 
  372 Duckworth Street - Ward 2 

 Commercial Central Mixed Use (CCM) Zone  
 
An application has been submitted by Woodford Sheppard Architecture to Planning, Development & 
Engineering to develop a four (4)-storey commercial building at Civic No. 372 Duckworth Street.   
 
The subject property is situated in the CCM Zone under the St. John’s Development Regulations 
where the Floor Area Ratio (FAR) is 3.0. The building has a height of 15m and there is 
approximately a 3.2m change in grade from Duckworth Street and the proposed entrance at Henry 
Street+. The Applicant is requesting Council to approve an FAR of 4.0 for this development. 
 
Section 10.23.3(a) of the Development Regulations states that: 
 

Floor Area Ratio (maximum) 3.0 
 
In a situation where owning to substantial grade differences on a lot with frontage on  
more than one public street, a multi-storey building would have a storey higher than 6.0 
metres, Council may increase the maximum Floor Area Ratio to 4.0, provided the maximum 
building height does not exceed 15 metres. 
 

Recommendation: 
 
It is recommended that Council approve an increase in Floor Area Ratio (FAR) from 3.0 to 4.0 for 
the commercial development at Civic No. 372 Duckworth Street. 
 
(Original Signed) 
  
David Blackmore  
Chair – Development Committee 
 
MLB/kc 
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Report/Recommendations 

Heritage Advisory Committee 
 April 10, 2015 
 
 
In Attendance: Councillor Sandy Hickman, Co-Chairperson 
 Councillor Dave Lane, Co-Chairperson 
 Councillor Tom Hann 
 Peter Jackson, NL Historic Trust  
 George Chalker, Heritage Foundation of NL 
 Shannie Duff, Citizen Representative  
 Taryn Sheppard, Nexter Representative 
 Garnet Kindervater, Canadian Homebuilders NL 
 Lydia Lewycky, Planner’s Institute 
 Maria Lear, Citizen Representative 
 Jeremy Bryant, NL Association of Architects 
 Kevin Breen, Acting City Manager 
 Ken O’Brien, Chief Municipal Planner 
 Sylvester Crocker, Manager of Technical Services 
 Peter Mercer, Heritage Officer 
 Margaret Donovan, Tourism Industry Coordinator 
 Karen Chafe, Supervisor of Legislative Services 
 
 
1. Potential Removal from Heritage Area 3 in relation to Proposed Manga Hotel 

At its meeting on March 13, 2015, the Committee reviewed the revised design for a 12-storey 
hotel proposed for the northwest corner of New Gower Street and Springdale Street.  The subject 
property is in the Heritage Area of the St. John’s Municipal Plan and in Heritage Area 3 of the 
St. John’s Development Regulations.  The Committee was generally supportive of the building 
design in the context of its neighbourhood; however, requested the City to investigate and report 
back on the implications and advisability of removing this site from the heritage area.  A 
memorandum dated March 23, 2015 from the Chief Municipal Planner is included with this 
report, and the Committee recommends approval of the recommendation contained therein as 
follows: 
 

That the eastern portion of the subject property at 150 New Gower Street (corner of 
Springdale Street) be removed from the Heritage Area of the St. John’s Municipal 
Plan and be removed from Heritage Area 3 of the St. John’s Development 
Regulations.  The western portion of the property, which may be subject to an 
application in the future, is recommended to remain in the heritage area. 

 
2. Home Charging Station for Electric Vehicles 

The Committee considered a letter from the property owner of 53 William Street requesting 
permission to install a charging station for an electric vehicle on the front of his property.  The 
matter was forwarded to the Committee for review.  The size of the unit is 19.7 inches in depth 
and 5.3 inches in height.   
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The Committee recommends approval of the installation noting that the unit does 
not permanently disfigure the property and is similar in nature to electrical meters, 
satellite dishes, etc. 
 

3. Heritage Designation of 124 Military Road 
The Committee considered a revised Statement of Significance as circulated by the Heritage 
Officer.  The Committee had previously recommended heritage designation of this property 
which was subsequently approved by Council.   
 

The Committee recommends approval of the attached revised Statement of 
Significance for 124 Military Road.   
 

 
 
Councillor Dave Lane 
Co-Chairperson 
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MEMORANDUM  
 
 
 

Date: April 16, 2015 

To: His Worship, The Mayor and Members of Council 
  
From: Elaine Henley, City Clerk 
  
Re:   Nomenclature Committee Request – Helen Porter Footbridge  
 
Attached is a memorandum from Helen Miller, Archivist, providing the background with respect to the 
above request. 
 
Recommendation 
 
It is recommended that Council accept Ms. Miller’s recommendation that the footbridge close to the 
original location of Long Bridge and part of the Grand Concourse Tail system be named the Helen 
Porter Footbridge. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Elaine Henley 
 
Attachment 
 

           Elaine Henley
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Building Permits List 

Council’s April 21, 2015 Regular Meeting 

 
                               Permits Issued:      2015/04/09 To 2015/04/15 

  

 Class: Commercial 

 34 Campbell Ave                       Co   Retail Store 

 30 Ropewalk Lane                      Ms   Eating Establishment 

 38-42 Ropewalk Lane                   Ms   Tavern 

 Mundy Pond Rd No Name Pizza           Ms   Eating Establishment 

 140 Stavanger Dr, Spa                 Sn   Service Shop 

 141 Torbay Rd                         Ms   Eating Establishment 

 295-301 Water St                      Sn   Retail Store 

 1 Vanguard Crt                        Cr   Office 

 Pleasantville, Bldg. 530              Nc   Accessory Building 

 1 Austin St                           Co   Retail Store 

 12 Gleneyre St. Suite 102             Cr   Office 

 20 Crosbie Pl, 2nd Floor              Rn   Office 

 28-30 Pippy Pl                        Rn   Office 

 260 Paddy's Pond Rd                   Rn   Retail Store 

 430 Topsail Rd Bank Of Montrea        Nc   Bank 

 Jetstream Ave                         Nc   Transportation Terminal 

 Jetstream Ave                         Nc   Other 

 This Week $ 33,870,900.00 

 Class: Industrial 

 This Week $           .00 

 Class: Government/Institutional 

 42 Bannerman St-Cochrane Chur         Rn   Church 

 This Week $     20,000.00 

 Class: Residential 

 167 Doyle's Rd - Lot 8a               Nc   Single Detached Dwelling 

 18 Emerson St                         Nc   Accessory Building 

 6 Legacy Pl, Lot #28                  Nc   Single Detached & Sub.Apt 

 12 Legacy Pl, Lot 31                  Nc   Single Detached & Sub.Apt 

 644 Main Rd                           Nc   Single Detached Dwelling 

 48 Nautilus St, Lot 161               Nc   Single Detached Dwelling 

 14 O'regan Rd                         Nc   Accessory Building 

 14 Piper St                           Nc   Accessory Building 

 11 Sugar Pine Cres   Lot 259          Nc   Single Detached Dwelling 

 28 Waterford Bridge Rd                Nc   Patio Deck 

 45 Birmingham St                      Co   Subsidiary Apartment 

 71 Greenspond Dr./Dunn Supply         Co   Home Office 

 39 Plymouth Rd                        Cr   Single Detached & Sub.Apt 

 342 Thorburn Rd                       Cr   Single Detached & Sub.Apt 

 16 Botwood Pl                         Rn   Single Detached Dwelling 

 120 Cashin Ave Exten                  Rn   Townhousing 

 18 Cornwall Ave                       Rn   Single Detached & Sub.Apt 

 68 Eastaff St                         Rn   Townhousing 
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 258 Empire Ave                        Rn   Townhousing 

 260 Empire Ave                        Rn   Townhousing 

 262 Empire Ave                        Rn   Townhousing 

 264 Empire Ave                        Rn   Townhousing 

 266 Empire Ave                        Rn   Townhousing 

 268 Empire Ave                        Rn   Townhousing 

 270 Empire Ave                        Rn   Townhousing 

 272 Empire Ave                        Rn   Townhousing 

 143a Empire Ave                       Rn   Single Detached Dwelling 

 206 Freshwater Rd                     Rn   Townhousing 

 208 Freshwater Rd                     Rn   Townhousing 

 210 Freshwater Rd                     Rn   Townhousing 

 212 Freshwater Rd                     Rn   Townhousing 

 12-18 Froude Avenue                   Rn   Townhousing 

 11-17 Froude Avenue                   Rn   Townhousing 

 1 Graves St                           Rn   Townhousing 

 3 Graves St                           Rn   Townhousing 

 5 Graves St                           Rn   Townhousing 

 7 Graves St                           Rn   Townhousing 

 71 Leslie St                          Rn   Single Detached Dwelling 

 244 Pennywell Rd                      Rn   Single Detached & Sub.Apt 

 17 Sumac St                           Rn   Single Detached & Sub.Apt 

 52 Victoria St                        Rn   Single Detached Dwelling 

 441 Southside Rd                      Sw   Single Detached Dwelling 

 This Week $  2,409,358.00 

 

 Class: Demolition 

 644 Main Rd                           Dm   Single Detached Dwelling 

 154 Waterford Bridge Rd               Dm   Single Detached Dwelling 

 20 Crosbie Pl.,Main Floor             Dm   Office 

 This Week $     35,000.00 

 This Week's Total:  $ 36,335,258.00 

 Repair Permits Issued:  2015/04/09 To 2015/04/15   $     55,500.00 

 Legend 

 Co  Change Of Occupancy        Sw  Site Work 

 Cr  Chng Of Occ/Renovtns       Ms  Mobile Sign 

 Nc  New Construction           Sn  Sign 

 Oc  Occupant Change            Ex  Extension 

 Rn  Renovations                Dm  Demolition 
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YEAR TO DATE COMPARISONS 

April 21, 2015 

        

TYPE 2014 2015 % VARIANCE (+/-) 

Commercial $20,827,000.00 $55,861,000.00 168 

Industrial $0.00 $0.00 0 

Government/Institutional $42,454,000.00 $7,542,000.00 -82 

Residential $29,852,000.00 $11,612,000.00 -61 

Repairs $488,700.00 $928,340.00 90 

Housing Units (1 & 2 Family 

Dwellings) 56 21   

TOTAL $93,621,700.00 $75,943,340.00 -19 

 

  

Respectfully Submitted, 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Jason Sinyard, P. Eng., MBA 

Director of Planning & Development 
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Weekly Payment Vouchers 
For The 

Week Ending April 15, 2015 
 

 
 
 
Payroll 
 
 
Public Works $   605,252.26 
 
Bi-Weekly Casual $     25,104.42 
 
 
Accounts Payable             $  4,621,298.14 
 
 
 
 

                                              Total:        $ 5,251,654.82 
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Date: April 15, 2015 

To: Mr. Kevin Breen, Mr. Rick Squires, Ms. Elaine Henley  
  
From: John Hamilton – Senior Buyer  
  
Re:   Council Approval Tender 2015040 Lease and Maintenance of Mini Excavator  
     
The result of Tender 2015040 Lease and Maintenance of Mini Excavator is as follows: 
 
    Monthly  Extended (X48)  
Atlantic Trailer   $1,440.00 $ 69,120.00 
S & S Supply   $1,455.00 $ 69,840.00 
Battlefield Equipment $1,485.00 $ 71,280.00 
 
 
 
It is recommended to award this tender to the overall lowest bidder meeting 
specifications Atlantic Trailer & Equipment Ltd.  Taxes are extra to quoted price as per the 
Public Tendering Act. 
 
 
 
 
Taxes (HST) extra to price quoted 
 
 
 
 
 
 
John Hamilton 
Senior Buyer 
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Date: April 15, 2015 

To: Mr. Kevin Breen, Mr. Rick Squires, Ms. Elaine Henley  
  
From: John Hamilton – Senior Buyer  
  
Re:   Council Approval Tender 2015041 Lease and Maintenance of Backhoe Loader   
     
The result of Tender 2015041 Lease and Maintenance of Backhoe Loader: 
 
    Monthly  Extended (X48)  
S & S Supply   $1,680.00 $   80,640.00 did not meet minimum specification 
Nortrax    $2,038.69 $   97,857.12 did not meet minimum specification 
Madsen Construction  $2,177.19 $ 104,505.12 
Toromont Cat  $2,224.79 $ 106,789.92 
 
 
 
 
It is recommended to award this tender to the overall lowest bidder meeting 
specifications Madsen Construction.  Taxes are extra to quoted price, as per the Public 
Tendering Act. 
 
 
 
 
 
Taxes (HST) extra to price quoted 
 
 
 
 
 
 
John Hamilton 
Senior Buyer 
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Date: April 10, 2015                                                                         

To: His Worship the Mayor and Members of Council   
  
From: Robert Bursey, City Solicitor  
  
Re:   267 Blackmarsh Road, 62374 Newfoundland and Labrador Limited 

 
The owner of 267 Blackmarsh Road wants to purchase City land at the rear (former James Lane) which 
measures approximately 2,000 square feet. 
 
The owner has assembled properties in the area and has already purchased the rear lands in relation to 
the previously acquired properties.  This acquisition would be a continuation of this practice.  The 
appropriate City divisions have reviewed this proposed purchase and no objection to the same. 
 
Based on the foregoing, I recommend that the land be sold at a rate of $10 per square foot (the value 
of the lands as recommended by the Manager of Real Estate Services) plus usual admin fees and HST, 
and request that this matter be brought before Council at the next Regular Meeting. 
 
 
 
______________________________  
Robert J. Bursey, LL.B. 
City Solicitor  
 
GG/mp 
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Date:  2015-04-15 
 
To:  His Worship the Mayor and Members of Council 
 
From:  Jill Brewer, Deputy City Manager, Community Services 
 
Re:  2017 Federation of Canadian Municipalities – 

Board of Directors Meetings 
_____________________________________________________________________________       
 
The City of St. John's submitted a proposal to host one of the 2017 Federation of Canadian 
Municipalities Board of Directors meetings as requested by Council.  We received a response 
back that our bid was unsuccessful, and the following municipalities will host the 2017 FCM 
Board of Directors meetings: 
 
March, 2017:              Resort Municipality of Whistler, British Columbia  
September, 2017:       Regional Municipality of Wood Buffalo (Fort McMurray, Alberta)  
 
The City’s proposal did meet the criteria to host the meetings, however, the Committee made 
their selection based on regional rotation.  
 
We have been invited to submit a proposal for the 2018 Board of Directors meetings, and the 
request for proposals will be circulated to all member municipalities in January, 2016. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
_____________________ 
Jill Brewer, M.P.E.  
Deputy City Manager 
Community Services 
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